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Report of the Chair of the Administrative and Financial Committee – 2008/2009 school year
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Board of Governors of the European Schools

Meeting on 2, 3 and 4 December 2009

I. The work of the Administrative and Financial Committee

The task of the Committee is primarily to give recommendations to Board of Governors 

The Committee has held three meetings during the year of the Swedish presidency. The Committee has - in line with its mandate - managed to give clear recommendations to the Board of Governors on financial, administrative and - in some cases - legal issues. 

The Committee has given its view on its mandatory tasks such as the budget. The Report of the Financial Controller and the Report of the Court of Auditors. It has also given recommendation on other matters such as the opening of the system, especially Type III- schools, evaluation of SEN, development of the European Baccalaureate, matters regarding the administrative and ancillary staff, reports on ICT in the system and issues concerning the Complaints Board and the enrolment policy. Only in very few cases has the Committee dealt with matters concerning one school only; most issues have been of a more system wide character. 

Thanks to the annual report of the Secretary-General the Committee could, for the first time, see the total costs of all activities, including the work of the Inspectors. When discussing the budget, the Committee thus recommended that the costs be cut and that the Inspectors draw up working plans and budgets for their work. 

All meetings have had a very heavy agenda. Thanks to the excellent preparatory work of the Bureau and the helpful cooperation of members of the Committee, we have managed to deal with most items within the allotted time. Only in few cases did we have to revert to written procedure. 

II. Reform 

During this year the time was ripe for the Board of Governors to reach decisions on the outstanding matters on the reform. A process which had been going on for many years. Previous chairs had spent lots of time and energy to push the procedure forward, which paved the way for the "final" decision. 

The Committee was not, technically speaking, "involved" in the reform process, since it was carried out by a special working group set up by the Board of Governors.  However, the Committee showed a great interest both in the procedure and its possible outcome, not least since the results would affect the Committee. 

The Committee therefore discussed the progress of the work and also made its comments on the various ideas and view- points presented in the working group.  It was decided that the Committee should be converted into a "Budgetary Committee" instead of an "Administrative and Financial Committee", therefore the Committee gave its views on the future mandate of the Budgetary Committee. There were different views in the Committee: some members wanted the mandate to be the same as the present one, whereas others argued in favour of more precise mandate concentrating on budgetary matters. 

The decision of the Board of Governors says that the "Budgetary Committee 

- shall deal with all budgetary and financial questions and shall have decision-making power on these questions within the framework of the total budget approved by the Board of Governors;

- shall address administrative and legal questions requiring a decision of the Board of Governors (affecting the system as a whole, Types I, II and III Schools and outside the sphere of autonomy of the individual schools). The Budgetary Committee shall express an opinion for the benefit of the Board of Governors; 

- shall define the general budgetary objectives for Type I schools and shall evaluate the implementation by the schools;

- shall report annually to the Board of Governors. 

In particular the Budgetary Committee 

- shall scrutinize the preliminary draft budgets and the preliminary draft amending budgets. 

- shall scrutinize, and where appropriate, take decisions on pedagogical proposals which will have a budgetary impact. It shall in particular check the financial statements submitted to it. 

- shall evaluate proposals in terms of whether they are consistent with the principles of economy, efficiency and effectiveness.

- shall scrutinize and approve proposals for transfers of appropriations from one chapter to another within each budget in accordance with the relevant provisions of the Financial Regulations. "

Thus the new Budgetary Committee will have decision making-power. Hopefully these changes, together with its more defined focus on budgetary matters, will lead to a greater interest - and attendance - in the Committee.

III. Recommendations and Conclusions

When writing this report I have looked at previous reports where various recommendations have been made, but not completely adhered to. In the report from the President of CAF 2006 - 2007 it is recommended that "any measure to be submitted to the Board of Governors should always be accompanied by a financial statement of short and medium term costs…" An idea which I fully support and hope will be fully implemented in the documents to the new Budgetary Committee. 

In the report from the President of CAF 2007 - 2008, she presents recommendations concerning the need to improve the circulation of documents in agreed time before the meetings, another recommendation, which I fully support. I hope that her other recommendations, to the extent that they also will be valid for the Budgetary Committee, will be looked into by the Committee. 

As long as we have this system with reports from the outgoing presidents, we should also debate the recommendations (and if they are accepted) implement them, if not we could do away with this exercise. 

My recommendation relate to the new status of the Budgetary Committee. It will now have decisions-making power as well as the old task to give recommendations to the Board of Governors. I would therefore like the Committee to look at its procedure regarding its minutes. I find the present procedure far too slow and cumbersome. I would therefore like to suggest that in the future the minutes only contain the decisions (either decisions which the committee can take, or decisions regarding its recommendations to the Board of Governors), thus there should be no reference to views presented by specific members. The minutes should be approved by the President before being distributed to the members, and at the next meeting, members would be given the opportunity to voice their comments on the minutes. 

Such a procedure, which is the normal one in many organs, would facilitate the work of the Bureau. It would also call for necessary national coordination between members of the Budgetary Committee and members of the Board of Governors.

Finally, I was completely new to the system when I became president of CAF. I am very much indebted to the Secretary-General and her staff for helping me through this year. Without her - and her colleagues' - help, and support, I would not have understood very much. I would also like to thank all my colleagues in the Committee for their tolerance and help. Together I think we have fulfilled what were our duties.

OPINION OF THE BUDGETARY COMMITTEE 

At its meeting of 22 and 23 October 2009, the Budgetary Committee took note of the report of the Chair of the Administrative and Financial Committee for the 2008/2009 school year and congratulated Mr Falk on his effectiveness and efficiency during his presidency. 

The Budgetary Committee emphasises the need to take on board the recommendations made in the report and their implementation, but it nevertheless wishes minutes of meetings to continue to be written, in addition to conclusions.  
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